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A Work Session of the Borough Council of the Borough of Avalon was held on

Wednesday, October 22, 2014 at 7:03 p.m. in the Meeting Room, 3100 Dune Drive, Avalon, New Jersey.

      Attendance:  Public -------------------- 6
          
  
Reporters -----------------------   2
     The Meeting was called to order by Council President Covington.

Pledge of allegiance.

                                                      Roll call:   
Council President Covington

Present



Council Vice President Dean

Present

                                                                  Councilman Ellenberg


Present

      Councilwoman Hudanich


Present




      Councilman McCorristin


Present


Also present:

Scott Wahl, Business Administrator

Stephen D. Barse, Esquire, Borough Solicitor
Nicole Curio, Esquire

Sue Keen, Administrative Assistant 
James V. Craft, Chief Financial Officer

William Macomber, Director of Public Works/Utilities
Chief William McCormick

Paul Short, Code Enforcement Officer
Thomas R. Thornton, P.E., Borough Engineer, Hatch Mott Macdonald, LLC

     

Notice of this Work Session was included in the Annual Schedule of Meetings dated June 

25, 2014.  It was given to the news media and posted on the Official Bulletin Board as 


required by law.


Council President Covington read the Open Public Meetings Act Announcement.

Discussion regarding Ordinance amending Chapter 12 (Animal Control) concerning prohibiting 


the feeding of wild or stray animals and creating a trap, neuter and return program for feral cats.


Sue Keen, Administrative Assistant, reported on the trap, neuter and release program. She said no tax dollars are being used to support the program and all the funding comes from donations from all over the country; as far as Canada and England. She indicated that people who visit seek out the program and the Borough has been recognized throughout the country for the program as being the forerunner.  She thanked the Mayor, Council, Business Administrator and various departments and asked for their continued support and the continuation of the Ordinance.

Council President Covington, asked the Borough Solicitor to check the Ordinance.   He asked if there is a Statute that requires that we have to extend it by Ordinance or Resolution every three years.

Steve D. Barse, Esq., Borough Solicitor said that he would investigate and let Council know the requirements. 
The Ordinance will be placed on the agenda for introduction and first reading on November 12, 
2014 Regular Meeting.  
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Discussion regarding Resolution authorizing a review of compliance with prior annual 


continuing disclosure obligations.

James V. Craft, Chief Financial Officer reported the SEC requires continuing financial disclosure for any bond/ban issues that the Borough has issued.  He said the State directed the Borough in July with a local finance notice to inspect for compliance.  He added the Borough contracted with Phoenix Advisors.  He said they helped issue a couple refunded bonds and they will be checking all bonds and notes issued within the last 5 years to ensure the Borough has full disclosure in the secondary market.  He noted the audit report will be available next week and if needed correct any deficiency disclosures.  He added the cost of the audit was $900 which included continued monitoring of secondary market bond issues.

Council President Covington asked if this resolution was to authorize the review to take place and if it would have to be done annually.  

Councilwoman Hudanich asked if the audit results could be placed on the website.

James V. Craft, Chief Financial Officer said the resolution was for the review to take place and to take any action necessary for compliance.  He said the audit was just for current issues and  the results can be placed on the Borough website.  
A Resolution to be prepared for the November 12, 2014 Regular Meeting.
Discussion regarding bids received for 2014 Back Bay Maintenance Dredging Project, Contract M-98

Scott Wahl, Business Administrator gave a brief overview of the bids received for the 2014 Back Bay Maintenance Dredging Project.  He noted the Borough received one bid and that contractor has been in business since 1949; has over 1100 pieces of equipment and over 1,000 employees and they have done work for the State of New Jersey. He said the opening bid was higher than expected and exceeded our Engineer’s estimate.  He said immediately following the bid opening he, Mr. Thornton, Mr. Craft and Mr. Waldron spoke with the NJDOT and were transparent with the number received.  He said NJDOT is looking at this as a model project in the State with partnership between two communities and the State of New Jersey.  He said NJDOT made significant contributions to this entire project to make sure the Borough could award the bid.  He  asked for consideration from Council for awarding the contract tonight to Mobile Dredging and Pumping Company of Chester, PA.
Thomas R. Thornton, P.E., Borough Engineer, Hatch Mott Macdonald, LLC explained the bid was significantly higher than their estimate because of strict criterion in the conditions of the permits and a limited timeframe.  He prepared an exhibit for the project and explained it to Council (Exhibit is on the Borough website).  He pointed out the savings to the Borough with Middle Township and NJDOT participation, the Borough cost of 3.6 million with an overall savings of 3.4 million at the end of the project.  He stated significant savings in sharing the cost with NJDOT were reasons to support the bid.  He noted if Council rejects the bid, the rebid would have to wait until next September.  
Councilwoman Hudanich asked if NJDOT signed an agreement for providing the extra funds for the project.  
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Thomas R. Thornton, P.E., Borough Engineer, Hatch Mott Macdonald, LLC said the Agreement was provided to the Borough and will be signed, if Council approves the bid.  
He said the project is scheduled to proceed on October 27, 2014 and the contractor has three weeks to mobilize.  He indicated a NJDOT requirement is to start dredging with Princeton Harbor.    

Council had concerns about the homeowners and how they would be notified of the project. They wanted to make sure the information was updated on our website and also sent to ALHOA. 
Thomas R. Thornton, P.E., Borough Engineer, Hatch Mott Macdonald, LLC  said property owners will be getting a letter next week that will give them contact information for the Dredging firm and the Dredging firm should be reaching out to homeowners.  He indicated Avalon will conduct a direct mail with the addresses from the Tax Office to every private slip owner in the project areas and will provide contact information for Mobile Dredging & Pumping Co. to initiate the process of having their private slips dredged at their own expense.  He added all updates on the project will be posted continually on Avalon’s municipal website, www.avalonboro.net as well as Facebook and the fall Newsletter.  

Council President Covington said we have a Certification of Funds from the Chief Financial Officer both for the dredging as well as the engineering costs and services.  He stated there are five Resolutions that have to be approved in the Regular Meeting concerning this bid.
Scott Wahl, Business Administrator reported on the Resolutions that will be coming before Council in the Regular meeting for the project.  He said the Resolutions are for the bid, to authorize the financial agreement from the NJDOT, set the escrow fund, set the engineering agreement with Hatch Mott Macdonald and lastly Chapter 159.
Council President Covington said the partnering was very beneficial to the Borough.  He also said it was amazing to be able to award the contract given all the recent stumbling blocks.  He stated what a good job the team did in a short time.  

Council agreed.
Discussion regarding Resolution urging Transportation Trust Fund Re-Authorization and increased funding for Local Transportation.
Councilman Ellenberg said a Coalition has been formed called the Reforming New Jersey Transportation System and is made up of many organizations.  He said its purpose is to reform how the Transportation Trust Fund is going to be funded.  He stated this proposed Resolution is to make sure that the State does not lower the amount of money that is given to the Municipalities out of Transportation Trust Fund.  He said we are asking for an increase in that Fund and want to make sure the Municipality share is fair.  He noted by next September there will be no money unless something is done.   He said this Resolution is making sure that local municipalities do not lose out on this process.  

Council agreed to proceed with a Resolution to be prepared for the November 12, 2014 Regular Meeting.
Discussion regarding Resolution the Governor and Legislature to recognize and preserve strength of local pension funding.
Councilman Ellenberg said Municipalities have contributed to the Pension and Benefits Fund to the State at a rate of 75%.  He stated the State is contributing 48% instead of 100%.  He said that means there is 52% deficit to the Fund.  He commented it is important to ensure that the Municipality gets credit for the monies deposited.  He pointed out that Legislature is looking to the Municipalities to solve the problem when the problem is the State’s.  He said it is essential to make sure the Governor and Legislatures understand that the Municipalities are doing everything possible to make it work and it is the State that really needs to do something.
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Council agreed to proceed with a Resolution to be prepared for the November 12, 2014 Regular Meeting.
Discussion regarding resolution authorizing a refund for overpayment of construction permit to Thomas Welsh Builders, LLC in the amount of Sixty-Six ($66.00) Dollars.
Council President Covington said the contractor was overcharged by $66.00 and the construction office gave Council documentation to support the refund.  
Council agreed to proceed with a Resolution to be prepared for the November 12, 2014 Regular Meeting.
Discussion regarding an increase in seasonal beach tag fees.

Council President Covington said Stone Harbor is going to increase their beach tag fee by one dollar.  He said the seasonal beach tags will increase from $26.00 to $27.00 and the tags purchased before Memorial Day from $21.00 to $22.00.  He said we have always stayed in concert with Stone Harbor so we don’t have issues with beach taggers between towns.  He questioned if the fees should be raised immediately.
Councilwoman Hudanich said the projection of the $38,000.00 is based on raising the prices before Thanksgiving.  She suggested having the new price Thanksgiving.
Council agreed.  A resolution to be prepared for the November 12, 2014 Regular Meeting.
Public Comments:

Jim Lutz, 2539 Ocean Drive questioned the logistics, timeframe and practical application of the dredging project in relation to the timeframe, fishing season and holiday season.
Thomas R. Thornton, P.E., Borough Engineer, Hatch Mott Macdonald, LLC explained the timing of the project and said the contractor is expected to make progress by December 31, 2014. 
Brief discussion followed.   
Michael Boughman, 497 24th Street commented on the dredging project and recommended the Borough utilize the press to notify the public about the project.  He also mentioned that he previously commented at the 9/24/14 meeting about thefts at this property.  He said there have been a series of thefts in the neighborhood and is requesting a camera be placed to cover the docking area looking up and down Princeton Harbor.  
Chief McCormick spoke of the challenges to installing a camera in that location. He said the Police had a lead on a van leaving town, but unfortunately the license was not captured because the cameras were not working and have since been adjusted by the alarm company and are currently working.  

Brief discussion ensued between Council and the Chief about the high cost and the location’s effectiveness.  
Scott Wahl, Business Administrator said he will coordinate a public information campaign to educate about crimes of opportunity and make sure people lock their possessions.
Martha Wright, 632 7th Street said she lives on Cornell Harbor and have pulled kayaks and paddles from the bay because people don’t lock them.  She said there needs to be an outreach to tell people to secure their possessions.
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Motion made by Councilman Ellenberg, seconded by Councilman McCorristin to adjourn the Work Session.             


ROLL CALL VOTE:
   
Council Vice President Dean

Aye





Councilman Ellenberg

Aye






Councilwoman Hudanich

Aye







Councilman McCorristin

Aye





Council President Covington

Aye

Work Session adjourned at 7:53 p.m.





Respectfully submitted,






_____________________________________






Marie J. Hood, Assistant to Borough Clerk






_____________________________________






Charles P. Covington, Council President
